
Gifts to physicians: 
a question of ethics

QDoes the $300 cap on gifts from
pharmaceutical companies to physi-

cians apply to such traditional activities
as dinner presentations or “Speakers’
Bureau” educational meetings sponsored
by these companies? In addition, how did
this rule originate?

AYou might understand the rule better
if I answer your second question

first. In December 1990, the American
Medical Association’s (AMA) Council on

Ethical and Judicial Affairs published guidelines
regarding inappropriate gifts to physicians from
industry representatives.1 Initially, 7 rules were
promulgated so that physicians could avoid
accepting gifts that were inconsistent with the
Principles of Medical Ethics. The council subse-
quently issued an addendum that attempted to
clarify the ethical guidelines in a question-and-
answer format, with direct answers to specific gift
situations.2 

Increas ing  phys ic ian  awareness. Since these guide-
lines are now more than 10 years old, the AMA
has become concerned that many physicians are
not aware of their existence. In fact, media
reports in early 2001 suggested there was an
increase in gift-giving practices that did not
adhere to these rules. As a result, in August 2001,
the AMA established the Working Group for the
Communication of Ethical Guidelines on Gifts to
Physicians from Industry. This group is com-
prised of the AMA and more than 30 physician
organizations, including the American College of
Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG), health-
care organizations, and industry representatives
(both pharmaceutical companies and equipment

manufacturers). Further, the ACOG Committee on
Ethics updated its committee opinion on this sub-
ject in October 2001.3 

Def in ing  who is  a f fected. Most physician organiza-
tions, including ACOG, have incorporated the
AMA Ethical Opinions/Guidelines into their own
code of ethics, and many state and local medical
societies have done the same. Translation: It is
highly likely that these guidelines—or variations
thereof—apply to you whether or not you are a
member of the AMA. For example, some societies
have adopted more specific gift guidelines. I sus-
pect that the $300 cap on gifts that you men-
tioned is a state or local society rule because the
AMA addendum states that gifts in excess of $100
are inappropriate.
Apply ing  the ru les . To answer your first question,
dinner presentations are appropriate if the din-
ner is a modest meal. It should be similar to
what a physician routinely might have when din-
ing at his or her own expense. The educational
component must have an independent value

such as a presentation by an authori-
tative speaker rather than a sales rep-
resentative from the sponsoring com-
pany.

As far as Speakers’ Bureau meetings
are concerned, I assume you are refer-
ring to whole-day or weekend semi-
nars with a number of authoritative
speakers and Continuing Medical
Education (CME) credit. These meet-
ings are more questionable, especially
when they are directly conducted by
the pharmaceutical company or

equipment manufacturer, with mini-
mal participation, input, or control

from an academic or accredited med-
ical society sponsor or intermediary. As

with dinner meetings, the guidelines permit only
modest hospitality in connection with such pro-
grams. Rather, it is preferred that industry provide
funds to academic institutions or accredited med-
ical societies so they can conduct independent
educational seminars.
A  look  a t  the  key  po in ts . Following are some
excerpts from the guidelines:

• Gifts should not be of substantial value, i.e.,
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anything in excess of  $100.
• Gifts should primarily entail a benefit to

patients, not the physician, e.g., complimen-
tary drug samples. Diagnostic equipment
such as a stethoscope is only appropriate if it
is of modest value. Value is determined by
what the physician would pay at retail, not
what the company paid at wholesale.
Educational programs are appropriate
because they can provide an indirect benefit
to patients by enhancing the quality of care.

• Reimbursement of travel, lodging, and meal
expenses for an educational meeting is inap-
propriate unless the physician is a bona fide
member of the faculty for that meeting.

• Social or entertainment events at a confer-
ence should not be lavish and expensive and
should be open to all conference partici-
pants.

• The modest meal rule can include payment
for the meals of a physician’s spouse.

For more information on these guidelines, visit
the AMA Web site at www.ama-assn.org/ama/
pub/category/4002.html.
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Assigning responsibility, liability 
for neonatal resuscitation

QAt the community, non-training hospital
where I work, the administration states that it

is the pediatrician’s responsibility to perform
neonatal resuscitation. However, the pediatri-
cians, as well as the anesthesiologists, contend
that it is not their duty, ultimately leaving it up to
the obstetricians. For their part, the Ob/Gyns are
frustrated with this situation, especially in light of
increasing malpractice lawsuits. 

In this type of hospital, who is responsible for
performing neonatal resuscitation? And who is at
fault if this lack of a sense of duty leads to brain
damage or death?

AAccording to a recent joint committee opin-
ion of ACOG and the American Society of

Anesthesiologists (ASA), “Personnel other than

the surgical team should be immediately avail-
able to assume responsibility for resuscitation of
the depressed newborn. The surgeon and anes-
thesiologist are responsible for the mother and
may not be able to leave her to care for the new-
born even when a regional anesthetic is func-
tioning adequately.”1

This opinion reflects the Guidelines for
Perinatal Care2 and the now defunct ACOG
Standards for Obstetric-Gynecologic Services,3

which stated—as early as 1988—that
a separate, specially trained individual
(a physician, nurse-midwife, labor
and delivery nurse, neonatal nurse
practitioner, nurse-anesthetist, or res-
piratory therapist) whose primary
responsibility is the care of the new-
born infant should be present at every
delivery or immediately available in
the hospital. In addition, the docu-
ments placed the responsibility of
developing protocols for the resusci-
tation of a distressed neonate on the

individual hospitals. 
The cost  of  t ime. The problem, 

of course, is economics.
Pediatricians, neonatolo-
gists, and anesthesiologists
who are not already assisting

in the delivery have found
that they are frequently

uncompensated for “waiting
around” for a neonatal resuscita-

tion. As a result, many of them are
reluctant to make themselves “imme-

diately available” unless they already
are in the hospital and simply can be

paged to the labor and delivery room. 
The joint committee opinion of ACOG and

ASA attempts to address this issue in the follow-
ing fashion: “The availability of the appropriate
personnel to assist in the management of a vari-
ety of obstetric problems is a necessary feature
of good obstetric care. The presence of a pedia-
trician or other trained physician at a high-risk
cesarean delivery to care for the newborn or the
availability of an anesthesiologist during active
labor and delivery when VBAC is attempted and
at a breech or twin delivery are examples. 

“Frequently, these professionals spend a con-
siderable amount of time standing by for the
possibility that their services may be needed
emergently but may ultimately not be required
to perform the task for which they are present.
Reasonable compensation for these standby
services is justifiable and necessary.”1 

Weigh ing  medico lega l  r isks . With regard to liability,
hospital protocols have the same force and
effect as standards of care in malpractice law-
suits. As a result, a pediatrician’s failure to obey
your hospital protocols in the case of a dis-
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tressed neonate could, and should, make him or
her legally responsible if brain damage or death
ensues. Unfortunately, if you were the delivering
Ob/Gyn in such a case and you attempted the
neonatal resuscitation yourself when the pedia-

trician failed to respond, you would
likely be sued as well. The pediatri-
cian would have primary culpability
because of the violation of the hospi-
tal protocol, but since you provided
care to the patient and a bad out-
come occurred, a plaintiff attorney
would probably name you in the law-
suit as well.

The good news is that the hospital
also would be a co-defendant in this
type of case. Therefore, you might
want to bring this matter to the atten-
tion of your hospital administration.

This sort of turf battle between Ob/Gyns, pedia-
tricians, and anesthesiologists is a perfect exam-
ple of how the system itself can lead to bad out-
comes. The hospital administration would be
well advised to revisit its protocol to provide
financial incentive for the physician responsible
for neonatal resuscitation—in this case, the on-
call pediatrician. The best defended lawsuits are
the ones that are avoided in the first place. 
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Disclaimer: Mr. Heland’s comments reflect generally
applicable legal principles. However, these comments
should not be construed as constituting legal advice.
Because laws can vary considerably from state to state
and because each legal situation has its own unique char-
acteristics, readers should consult their own attorneys
about how best to manage a particular situation or issue.

Physicians who have a question they would like Mr. Heland
to address in an upcoming issue may contact him at 
339 Rexmoor Terrace, Richmond, VA 23236; phone: 
(804) 897-5041; fax: (804) 897-5042; e-mail: 
kheland@comcast.net. The physician’s name will not be
printed, and confidentiality will be preserved.
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